SELECTBOARD MEETING

MINUTES
June 10, 2024

I. OPEN MEETING –  Chairman Daley called the June 10, 2024, Selectboard meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. Those present include Michael Daley, Alfred Buckley, Mark Bullard, Zachary Brown, Richard Thibeault, and April Busfield. No members of the public were present at the time of the meeting open.  Vernon Crawford joined the meeting at approximately 6:15 P.M. 
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – May 28, 2024, Meeting Minutes—The May 28, 2024, meeting minutes were distributed and reviewed by board members before and at the meeting. Al made a motion to approve the May 28, 2024, meeting minutes as written, and Mark seconded.   Chairman Daley asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.   The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA – No changes were made to the agenda. 
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – 
a. Sherrie Polewarczyk – Sherrie was not in attendance at the meeting.  Zach did not know why she wished to be added to the agenda. 

b. Vernon Crawford was in to discuss two different topics.  
i. Stump Dump – Vern made a suggestion that the stump dump be divided into sections for burnable and non-burnable materials.  Richard and Al both said it was supposed to be but hadn’t been in the past few months.  Al will talk with Dennis Sweatt to get this done. 

ii. River Road/Hall Stream – Vern had concerns about the erosion on River Road caused by Hall Stream.  The board told Vern that they couldn’t do anything and that it was an issue the State of Vermont would have to address.  All present had a brief discussion, but no action was taken. 
V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. 2016 F550 Bids – No bids have been received to date.  The new deadline is June 24, 2024.  Zach has posted it in the News and Sentinel and will get it on Facebook Marketplace.  Mike offered to wash it if needed.  No further discussion was had and no action was taken. 

b. Public Works Position – April re-pitched the idea of having two part-time employees, one for the sewer/water and one for highway.  This came about as the Town received one application from Jason Busfield for a part-time highway position and Kaylan Gray has expressed interest in doing a part-time job for sewer/water.  April said she would not want Jason working directly under her supervision as it would cause a major conflict of interest.  That is one of the reasons for the part-time employment.  Al made a motion to hire Jason at $22 per hour for a minimum of 24 hours per week, this position would hold no benefits.  Mark seconded this motion.  Chairman Daley called for any discussion.  A discussion ensued on if 24 hours a week would be feasible.  The board agreed that odd jobs could be completed for the Town Office, Parks, or Sewer/Water to fill the 24 hours, if no highway work needed to be completed.  Chairman Daley called for any further discussion, seeing none; he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  A continuation of this agenda item can be found under Report From Wastewater Treatment Plant. 
c. Highway Management Plan – The board discussed Kevin McKinnon’s offer to create a road management plan for the town.  This would lay out a maintenance plan for all town highways.  Giving an accurate image of what will need to be done and when. The board was all for this and thought it was a great idea.  They told Zach to let Kevin know they would love if he created one. No action was taken. 
d. School Plowing – Zach told the board that he entered the discussion on the school plowing agreement, as it had been talked about several times at board meetings, but no one had ever talked with the school about their thoughts.  Zach stated he told the Canaan School Board the concerns the selectboard had.  He told the board that he and the school board felt a face to face meeting would be best.  A short discussion on this was had amongst the board members and others present.  Ultimately the board’s position is that the town’s equipment is too big to complete this work effectively and that they would rather not plow.  However, all agreed to have a meeting with representatives of the school.  Zach stated he would reach out to Renee Marchesseault and Jennifer Lawcewicz to set this meeting up.  
e. Paving of River Road – Richard said the paving project will begin in late June or early July.  He had reviewed his budget with Zach and feels like he will be able to complete much of the original project under the new estimated amount. 
f. Richard reported that all roads other than Hudson Road have been graded and most have been rock raked. 
VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT –  
a. Public Works Position – Discussion continued from the Report from Highway agenda item. April proposed that Kaylan Gray be hired for a part-time assistant position for sewer and water.  Mark made a motion to hire Kaylan Gray at $20 per hour for a minimum of 24 hours per week, with no benefits.  He continued to stated that hiring of Kaylan Gray would be contingent on an affirmative vote from the Stewartstown Selectboard.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Daley called for any further discussion.  A brief discussion occurred.  Chairman Daley asked for any further discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
b. Sludge Sled Replacement – April said that her and Kevin have completed this project and the sludge sled is operational again.  
c. VRWA Treatment Plant Tour – April said that the tour would be happening on June 13, 2024 at 10:00 a.m. and anyone was welcome to join.  

d. April gave a general update on the plant and any items that needed to be repaired or replaced. 

VII. SOLID WASTE –  No discussion or action taken. 
VIII. NEW BUSINESS – 
a. ATV Complaints – Zach reported that he has had several complaints of ATVs traveling on roads they were not supposed to be on.  Mike said he would reach out to John Hull and Sheriff Colby if needed.

b. Close out CDBG Bank Account – Mark made a motion to close out the account.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Daley asked if there was any discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion carried unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will close out the inactive and zero balance account. 

c. NEK Broadband Merger – Zach presented the notice that he received of the possible merger between NEK Broadband and Central Vermont Broadband.  A brief discussion was had on the topic.  No action was taken. 

d. Senate Bill 55 – Open Meeting Law Updates – Zach presented the board with the language of Senate Bill 55.  He briefly reviewed the new requirements which included: hybrid meeting requirements, training, and the recording of all meetings either through video or audio.  The board reviewed the information.  No action was taken. 

e. Executive Session Requirements and Overview – The board had a refresher on the statutory procedures on how to enter and exit executive session during open meetings. 

f. Tax Sales – June 18, 2024 at 10:00 A.M. – Gentle reminder to the board. Al will be in attendance. 

g. North Country Chamber of Commerce Annual Dinner – June 27, 2024 – Zach on behalf of the Board of Directors for the North Country Chamber of Commerce invited the board to the annual dinner. 

h. July 4th Holiday – Zach asked how the board wanted to handle the upcoming July 4th holiday that falls on a Thursday.  The board agreed that July 4th would continue to be a paid holiday but if an employee wanted the day before or after off they would need to use PTO.  

i. Pike Industries Potential Lease of Office Space – Zach said he was approached by Nigel Friend, the project manager for Pike Industries during the VT RTE 114, 141, and 253 paving projects.  He was interested if the board would be willing to lease out an office within the Town office building to be used by their contractors and State inspectors.  The board was willing to discuss such a lease.  Zach will reach out to Nigel to see if he would like to pursue this any further. 

j. Town Officer Appointments 2024 – No new appointments were made. Zach stated that the following positions were still available:  zoning/planning commission (three-two-year positions.)  
k. Lister Vacancy – No action was taken, as no applications have been received so far.
IX. OLD BUSINESS –  
a. E911 Mapping Update- 

i. New Road Creation – Zach stated that the action taken by the board to create Bunnell Brook PVT Drive off from Fund Road was completed.  A sign has been ordered, E911, property owners, and emergency services organizations have been notified of the change. 

ii. Local Hazard Emergency Plan Update – Zach reported that the updated plan has received the green light from the State of Vermont and now it needed to be adopted by the board, before submittal to FEMA.  Mark made a motion to approve, adopt, and sign the new local hazard emergency plan, as written and approved by the State of Vermont.  Al seconded this motion. Chairman Daley asked if there was any discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion carried unanimously in the affirmative. 
iii. LEMP – Zach distributed the draft LEMP that has to be filed again this year.  There were no changes.  This was held off on, due to the local hazard emergency plan being updated.  The board thought it would just be easier to wait for the later to be approved first.  Mark made a motion to adopt the LEMP, Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Daley asked if there was any discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion carried unanimously in the affirmative. 
X. EXECUTIVE SESSION –  Mark made a motion to enter executive session at 6:50 P.M. in reference to a personnel issue.  He cited 1 V.S.A. § 313 (A(3)).  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Daley asked if there was any discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion carried unanimously in the affirmative.  The board entered executive session at 6:50 P.M. A motion was made by Al to exit executive session at 7:10 P.M.  Mark seconded the motion.  Chairman Daley asked if there was any discussion, seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion carried unanimously in the affirmative.  The board exited executive session.  No action was taken. 
XI. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 12-24 for $85,260.34 was signed and executed by the board. 
XII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Al motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Mark seconded.  .  Chairman Daley asked for further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote. The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. Chairman Daley adjourned the June 10, 2024, meeting at 7:15 P.M.
